 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 5 February 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Public participation took place between 7.00pm and 7.33pm. Correspondence issues concerning Jameston Play Area and Planning issues were the matters raised. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
16/18
Apologies: Cllr Paul Hannon and Cllr Marcia Kidney. 
17/18
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Parker declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 7 (b) – Planning: NP/17/0283/FUL. Cllr Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 7 (c) – Planning: NP/18/0027/FUL and a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (f) – Jameston Play Area.     

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

18/18
To receive a briefing Update from Tim Jones, Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA). Mr Jones updated members on his role as Area Warden Manager, South (Angle to Amroth) and highlighted those areas of work that he covered. These include responsibilities for surveying the Rights of Way (24 in MCC’s area), 19 sites that are owned by PCNPA, the Coastal Path, general countryside management and a team of area wardens, volunteers and contractors. Haydn Garlick was the area ranger responsible for MCC’s area. The Area Ranger was responsible for the liaison and people/community work side of the team’s work. Mr Jones confirmed that his team was not responsible for planning, legal work, strategic policy planning, conservation monitoring or capital projects. He added that PCNPA did not have the duty to undertake work on dog fouling or litter issues, as this fell to Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC). 
Mr Jones updated Full Council on his work on various issues within MCC’s area, including specific Rights of Way, bridges, tree surveys (but not technical site surveys) and signs. He added that he had bought two metal banded ‘no dog fouling’ signs for Manorbier (no longer supplied by PCC) but confirmed that litter bins were the responsibility of PCC. Mr Jones also confirmed that he clears the water cress from under the bridge on Manorbier beach every November, usually with a mini-digger. PCNPA no longer lease the land between the high water mark and the seaward edge of Manorbier beach car park. The only area of responsibility now in the hands of PCNPA at Manorbier beach was below mean high water (leased off Crown Estates) and the Rights of Way network. PCNPA no longer had responsibility for the DAC car park and steps. The barrier at Manorbier beach is to be repaired and may be replaced with a lockable gate. Keys for the barrier and future gate can be loaned from Mr Jones. Other local issues and work undertaken by PCNPA were mentioned by Mr Jones, including resurfacing the Church car park in Manorbier; Skrinkle site including the old beach steps (not managed by PCNPA – public access to beach unlikely) and checks on church doors and replacement of cattle grid; fly tipping and unauthorised camping issues at Skrinkle; clearance work undertaken around the medieval mill; Park Farm footpath and proposed diversionary zig-zag route (nearly finalised before a future public consultation process commences); and closure of top end of beach car park during winter. Cllr Williams mentioned some soft ground near to mill which could prove a danger to the public. Mr Jones agreed to look into this matter. Mr Jones agreed to provide MCC with copies of PCNPA’s informal, internal surveys of local parish footpaths when they were undertaken in the future. Mr Jones was thanked for his informative presentation although the Clerk was asked to formally write and thank him for his briefing. 
19/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 8 January 2018. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 8 January 2018 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes accordingly. 
20/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 8 January 2018. Clerk reported that he had received a letter from Margaret Thorne dated 19 January 2018 confirming that she did not wish to meet with Cllr Hughes and the Clerk to discuss the issues she had raised in her unsigned letter dated 6 November 2017 and preferred, instead, written answers from MCC. At the request of Members, Clerk read out the bullet points and other paragraphs from Mrs Thorne’s letter dated 6 November 2017. Clerk read out Mrs Thorne’s letter dated 19 January 2018 which also referred to emails dated 13 and 15 December 2017 sent by her to MCC. The Clerk confirmed that these had not been received by MCC although he did confirm receipt of other emails received from Mrs Thorne. Clerk confirmed that Mrs Thorne’s letter dated 19 January 2018 had been sent by Recorded Delivery but as he had been out on day of delivery (23 January 2018), he had attempted to collect the letter on 24 January 2018 from Narberth Royal Mail (RM) Delivery Office. Clerk reported that the RM Delivery Office could not locate the letter and offered to post on to him forthwith when found. The Clerk said he had accepted this offer of re-delivery. Meantime, Mrs Thorne had sent the Clerk a scanned copy of her letter dated 19 January 2018 (which she had sent to correct an incorrect date of 19 January 2019 on her original letter) which had been received via a Recorded Delivery on 20 January 2018. Cllr Hughes asked Members if they wished to reply whilst acknowledging that the subject matter of some questions raised by Mrs Thorne in her letter were not the responsibility of MCC at the time. Cllr Hall suggested MCC reply as best it could. Cllr Parker asked about ownership of Jameston Play Area and wondered if MCC could put the land forward as a housing development site. Members were not sure if there was a covenant on the land stipulating that it should be used as a play area. Cllr Hall said that the entrance gate into the play area from Meadow Road was installed with permission of the land owner upon which this entrance gate was fitted. Cllr Hall said that the landowner was content for vegetation to be cut back from around the gate. Clerk confirmed that the Play Area was included in MCC’s Risk Register and following two annual inspections from RoSPA, PCC now undertook the regular quarterly and annual inspections. Cllr Hughes read out Mrs Thorne’s comments about the suitability of the entrance to the Play Area from Kiln House Lane. Members noted that this was a steep entrance and had been inherited by MCC along with the old play equipment. Cllr Hughes confirmed that since that time new play equipment had been installed by MCC, following consultation with Manorbier School and following requests (in one instance in person at an MCC meeting) from local children, including for installation of goalposts. Cllr Parker asked if MCC could improve the entrance in Kiln House Lane. Cllr Hughes noted that this would be costly and Cllr Hall noted there was now increased vehicular traffic down Kiln House Lane. Cllr Long asked if any injuries had occurred to adults or children when going through either entrance and wondered if the writer of the letter wanted MCC to close down Jameston Play area. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Williams said that as far as they were aware no injuries had occurred over the last 20 to 30 years. 
At this point, Cllr Hughes asked members of the public to stop talking in the public gallery. 
Cllr Hughes said that the Kiln House Lane gate was always kept locked and was only opened for grass cutting, leaving the kissing gates as the only way in to the play area. In answer to a point raised in Mrs Thorne’s letter, Cllr Hughes confirmed that the Green Grove affordable housing development (3 properties) was for over 55 year olds and/or retired persons.  Cllr Hall said there would always be an element of risk in playing in the play area and that all MCC could do was to try to minimise those risks. Members noted that the developers at Bush Terrace were proposing a play area and MCC had commented on this matter to them. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC respond in writing to Mrs Thorne. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour.
Clerk reported that Mike Higgins, PCNPA, had responded by email about tree and site management at Lydstep Haven. Clerk read out the email in full in which Mr Higgins had confirmed that tree replacement plantings were undertaken throughout the site as part of the on-going tree and site management and that some of these were conditioned as part of Tree Preservation Order approvals. David Evans at Bourne Leisure had offered to meet with MCC to discuss past and future management of the trees and woodlands at Lydstep Haven. Members agreed that Mr Higgins’ email covered their concerns adequately and did not feel a meeting with Bourne Leisure was needed. 

Clerk reported that PCC had provided a breakdown of the election costs for each ward which would need to be met by MCC in the future. These costs (£5,675.79 per ward) were based on the May 2017 elections. Clerk read out the individual headings and breakdown of these costs. 

At this point, Clerk erased the tape recording of the MCC meeting held on 8 January 2018.
21/18   To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Email from Helen Brickell about a faulty streetlight in Manorbier Newton. County Cllr Kidney agreed to deal.

· 3 notifications from PCC of road closures in MCC’s area.

· Letter from Barclays Bank plc confirming MCC’s signing arrangement amendments.

· 2 letters from Barclays Bank plc confirming closure of their Fishguard and St David branches in May 2018.

· Email from Natasha Lane, Save Our Skrinkle Park (SOSP), confirming funds raised and purchase of new equipment and thanking MCC for its support. SOSP had also won the ‘Pride in Pembrokeshire’ award for January 2018. 

· Email from One Voice Wales (OVW) about the need to source the role of a Data Protection Officer from 25 May 2018. OVW would be providing a toolkit for use by its members in due course. Clerk highlighted some of the issues covered by the new General Data Protection Regulation. Cllr Hughes asked that this matter be placed on the agenda for MCC’s March 2018 meeting.

· OVW email about the proposal from the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales (IRPW) that councillors are paid an allowance of £150. Councillors can opt-out of this payment providing that they write to the Clerk accordingly. Clerk was asked to draft a suitable letter that councillors could use if they wish to opt-out, providing the proposal from the IRPW is approved.

· OVW and Planning Aid Wales training modules.
· Hywel Dda Community Health Council meeting on 14 February 2018.

· Email from PCC about Family First Fun Events during half term week. Copied to SRCA, SOSP.

· Independent Review Panel meetings about the review of Community and Town Councils – 13 March 2018 in Carmarthen is the nearest event for MCC.

· Email from Lilian Pritchard, Tavernspite, highlighting perceived anomalies in PCC planning guidance on tourist accommodation, under GN17 and GN19. Members noted.
· Welsh Government consultation on Local Toilet Strategies. Deadline is 4 April 2018.

· Donation request from Teenage Cancer Trust. Members agreed not to consider on this occasion.

· PCC events for carers in the local area. Members agreed to put up a poster in Jameston Village Hall.

· Welsh Government and Defra joint consultation on proposals to tackle crime and poor performance in the waste sector. Deadline 26 March 2018.

22/18
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/17/0726/FUL – Tree works to Leylandii trees that are overgrown and overhanging lane at Oratava, Manorbier SA70 7TE. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
Cllr Parker left the room at this point (9.08pm)

b) NP/17/0283/FUL – Proposed erection of 23 affordable homes with associated access, parking, landscaping and engineering works at Land at Station Road, Manorbier SA70 7SN. Members recalled its earlier comments made at Pre-application consultation stage which had been acknowledged by the applicant. 
At this point, Cllr Hughes again asked members of the public in the public gallery to stop talking and that this was their final warning before he would have to ask them to leave the room.

Members noted that additional car parking spaces had now been shown in the plans but that no recreational facilities were shown. Jameston Play Area would be the nearest play area to this development with no connecting footpath. Councillors said that the lack of recreational facilities should be addressed by the applicant. Members continued to express concerns about the close proximity of the development to the school although Members had not seen any comments/objections from Manorbier School. Cllr Hall noted the email address of the applicant. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for refusal and that MCC’s earlier comments to the applicant be re-iterated to PCNPA. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
Cllr Parker returned to the room at this point (9.19pm).

c) NP/18/0027/FUL – Conversion of Grade II listed redundant barn to dwelling at Norchard Farm, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LD. Cllr Hughes confirmed he had spoken to the planning officer about this application. PCNPA had confirmed that if an applicant was prepared to put an old redundant listed building back into use, the application would receive a favourable response. Cllr Hughes had also asked about the affordable housing allocation as part of this type of application. PCNPA had said that due to the additional cost of putting a building of this kind back into a good condition, they had the powers to waiver the affordable homes allocation. Cllr Hall considered the proposals showed a sympathetic restoration. Cllr Long added that appropriate materials were to be used. In answer to a query raised by Cllr Miall, Cllr Hall confirmed that this was no longer a working farm. Cllr Miall also questioned the proposed additional door in the GII listed building. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 against.
d) Other Notices, including decisions, PCNPA enforcement issues and a PCNPA LDP Annual Monitoring Report 2017 consultation were noted by Full Council. 
23/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 December 2017 to 12 January 2018. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement to all Members present. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £6,124.94p and transactions totalling £521.78p had cleared the account. One payment of £300 had been paid in to the account. 7 cheques totalling £676.00p remained unpresented at 12 January 2018. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £27,541.68p following receipt of MCC’s 3rd Precept payment for 2017/18 of £6,367.00p. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
24/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – No update but Cllr Hughes reported that he was due to see Angela Burns AM/AC on 9 February 2018 to discuss this matter and Beavers Hill Crossing. 
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – see above. Clerk also reported that Network Rail (NR) had confirmed that they were waiting to hear about funding for this matter. County Cllr Kidney said that PCC would match-fund the cost of any signage. NR was also looking to undertake safety education events around Beavers Hill and Manorbier Newton crossings, following reports of recent near misses. MCC was asked for its views. Cllr Hughes suggested that a new sign was needed to explain the correct crossing procedure until funding for an appropriate flashing sign was installed. Full Council thought that safety events could be held at the crossings themselves and that NR should issue a press release for the Tenby Observer, annual tourist paper and/or Western Telegraph to aid publicity for such safety events. Clerk was asked to respond to NR and to ask for any flyers/literature to be sent to him in order to distribute to councillors and public. 
c) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. County Cllr Kidney said he would speak with the Clerk about estimates of costs for such signs.  
d) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – County Cllr Kidney thought that this be best taken forward on a local basis.  
e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. PCC had now confirmed that progress was now being made. Some ground works were still to be completed, to provide a suitable walking surface, before MCC could be invited to view it. Work should be ready in March 2018.
f) Jameston Play Area – inspection update and update (if any) on the Notice relating to application for a modification of the definitive map and statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Clerk reported that Cllr Williams’ latest inspection report had shown that some matting was now covered in vegetation and moss, etc and that hedges would need trimming back in the autumn. There was also some light rust on the swings and shackles. Grass cutter had been told to dispose of grass cuttings. Latest PCC inspection report did not show any high risks. Medium risks had been covered by Cllr Williams in his report. Cllr Williams was content to undertake the remedial work. Clerk confirmed that he had spoken to Matt Cloud, PCC and he said there was no update on the Notice relating to application for a modification of the definitive map and statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston.
25/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· PCC Star Cabinet to meet on 12 February 2018 to decide recommendation on Council Tax increase.

· Flooding at and near to Manorbier Newton recently had been inspected by PCC. A local farmer had helped clear some of the debris.

· Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park: their application for the function room had been withdrawn but PCNPA development management committee had agreed to carry on other enforcement issues and possibly involve the Courts.
· Local comprehensive schools: both had fallen into the bottom category for performance.

· Cllr Kidney had been in touch with the local Cabinet Member for health and social services regarding Tenby and Pembroke Dock health centres, as both situations were getting worse in terms of getting to see a GP. Feedback was awaited. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Long both provided a recent example of the lengthy process in getting to see a GP or a Nurse practitioner.
· Recent incident in Jameston: the information system used by attending emergency services had shown that a defibrillator was located in Jameston but infact was located in Manorbier. Cllr Kidney agreed to look into the matter and look to see if a defibrillator could be installed on Jameston Hall.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his monthly update.
26/18
To discuss ways or reducing use of plastic within MCC’s area. Cllr Hall reported that Aberporth
Community Council had adopted a ban on single use plastics. He had contacted Aberporth Community Council to find out how they went about adopting the ban but had not yet heard back from them. Cllr Hall agreed to chase up again and report back and copy any response from Aberporth CC to the Clerk. A local businessman would soon be starting delivery of milk in glass bottles along with bread, eggs, butter, etc.
27/18
To consider and agree MCC’s response (if any) to the Welsh Government’s Independent Review Panel’s Review of the Community and Town Council sector in Wales. Clerk reported that OVW’s summary of recent events (one of them attended by MCC) had not yet been received. Members agreed to place this item on the March 2018 agenda.
28/18
To discuss and approve MCC’s grass cutting contract for 2018/19. Cllr Hughes summarised the work undertaken by MCC in the awarding of the contract in 2017 to Richard Mason and also summarised the costs agreed for 2017/18. Members had not received any concerns about the delivery of the contract apart from some early problems at the playing fields. Cllr Parker asked if the costs charged by Mr Mason would remain the same for 2018/19. Clerk did not know. Cllr Hughes said that the outer boundaries of the playing field would need to be cut shorter and all grass cuttings would need to be taken away. Clerk was asked to find out if Mr Mason would be prepared to undertake the grass cutting for MCC in 2018/19 at the same cost as in 2017/18, plus the cutting of the overgrown boundaries. Full Council agreed to discuss again at its March 2018 meeting once the Clerk had received feedback from Mr Mason.
29/18
To consider and approve a Casual Vacancy process for MCC. Clerk reminded Members that Full Council had previously agreed to consider this matter in the new year, following Cllr Haynes’ resignation last year. Currently, there were 3 vacancies for councillor on Full Council. Members agreed to re-visit this matter in either May or June 2018.
30/18
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – BT Email costs and office costs 

- 
£  19.33
Cllr Long proposed that this payment be made. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) Ray Hughes – Chair’s expenses, including MCC utility costs -
£ 120.00
Cllr Hall proposed that this payment be made. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
31/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes reported on the condition of the fence at South Field, Manorbier (owned by MCC). The previously treated posts were broken and rotten (including the tops) and the fence had now been kicked down. Cllr Williams and Cllr Hughes had inspected the fence and met at the site. The original supplier of the fencing had been approached to see if they could help, as the fence had only been up for 8 years. Unfortunately, the supplier was not able to help. MCC now needed to take urgent action to remove and replace the fence. Cllr Hughes had sourced three estimates and considered that good quality fencing was needed to avoid a repeat of the current situation with the old fence. Pembrokeshire Fencing could provide Ekron fencing (creosoted) which had a 25 year life expectancy and would cost £2,820 and could undertake the work shortly. Other options included use of Redwood timber but this had a 15 year life expectancy only and would cost £1,970. Erection of fencing with concreted posts, to avoid rotting, would cost £70 per metre. Cllr Hall suggested that high quality fencing would be the best option. Cllr Williams said that the work needed to be undertaken urgently as the current fallen fence was an eyesore. Cllr Long proposed that MCC fund the installation of the Ekron fencing at a cost of £2,820 including labour and pig netting. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hall reported that SOSP were holding a fundraising evening on 10 February 2018. All were welcomed.


Cllr Williams said he had not yet been able to tackle the mole problem on South Field, Manorbier but hoped to do so the following week.


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 5 March 2018 at 6.30pm for 7.00pm. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 10.25pm.
MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL
February 2018
